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Minutes of the Meeting of the Parish Council held on 8th December 2015 in the Village Hall Club Room
Present:  Cllrs Rivers (Chairman), J Smith, Mrs S Mash, N Thom, G Parkin, D Green, 10 members of the public and Mrs Y Osborne (Clerk) 
3241.
Apologies & reasons for absence: Cllr P Venning, reason accepted, Borough Councillor M 
Burgess & Community Warden, Jo Voss.
3242.
(i) Declaration by Members of any Interest, Pecuniary or Other than Pecuniary, in accordance with the Council's Code of Conduct and its Guide to the Declaration Councillors' Interests and related matters; Cllr Mrs S Mash declared an interest in agenda item 16.c), minute no.  3256. c)


(ii) To approve or reject any application put to the meeting by the Chairman in respect of Members seeking a dispensation under the Localism Act 2011, s.33;  None 
At this point the meeting was adjourned for the Public Session
3243.  To confirm Minutes of the Meeting held on 10th November 2015: Confirmed and signed as a correct record.
3244.   Matters Arising: There were none.
3245.   Planning Application: (previously circulated to Cllrs)


15/01461/AS  Pound Farm, Stocks Road – Replacement of existing double garage with single garage & residential accommodation to the rear & above.  Cllrs agreed to fully support this application.

3246.
To discuss and agree how to take forward the Wittersham Community Led Plan: This meeting Transport.  After a full discussion the following was agreed. 


1)  Speeding through the village. It was agreed to ask Mary Philo, who had offered to organise a speed check, if she was happy to work with a group and to ask the Police if training could be provided.  We could approach Tenterden Town Council for the loan of the equipment they have.


2)  Traffic Calming.  Agreed to ask Highways what sort would be acceptable.


3)  To create a crossing. Agreed to ask Highways


4)  Extend Footway at Stocks Road end of village.  Once again agreed to ask Highways.


5)  Parking review.  Agreed to ask Highways.


In view of 2,3,4 & 5 above it was agreed to ask for a site meeting with the Highways Engineer.


6)  Mini Bus Service – This has been spoken of before.


7)  Antisocial behaviour – PCSO and Community Warden would be able to deal with this. 


8)  Neighbourhood Watch – PCSO could be invited to our Annual Parish Meeting when this could be a subject for discussion.


9)  Childrens transport – A difficult one.  The Chairman does talk to Mike Hill our KCC Councillor and others and does get some response. Agreed to revisit student fares at a later date.

3247.
To update with quotes for repairing the perimeter wall east of the Church:  Clerk reported on a quote of £3400 received from Teamwork Tenterden which included repairing the stone wall to north corner. She had attended a site meeting with Alf, the Caretaker and Paul Stern. Nearly £600 could be saved if the area was cleared first and all the fallen stone recovered.  It was agreed to ask for an amended quote once the area was clear.  Paul Stern's quote of £36 per metre for making and painting the metal fence was accepted.  This would be made on site.  Labour would £100 per day. 
3248.
To agree the plan of the proposed extension to the Cemetery as put forward by the Land Agent and to put in for planning permission:  After a full discussion it was agreed to arrange a site meeting with FGS Agri who had quoted for groundworks as some concern was expressed as to the feasability of this before the plan can be agreed.  
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3249.
To agree the quote from Green Leaf Tree Care of £775 plus VAT to thin and reduce in height the roadside hedges alongside Coronation Field and The Green:  After a short discussion it was agreed to accept this quote.
3250.
Update on Mr John Mallet's bequest:  Cllr Smith had spoken with Mr Mallet's solicitor who had clarified a few points.  The restrictive covenant is simply to place a restriction on the title at the Land Registry to that effect and he will take instructions from Mr Mallet on exactly what wording to propose.  There is no intention to put the bequest into trust or to make Fields in Trust any kind of joint trustee with the Council. The Will has now been signed
3251.
To consider budget and precept proposals for 2016/17:  After a short discussion it was agreed to defer the decision to the next meeting.
3252.
To consider further adult fitness equipment for Coronation Field:  Brochures were put before Councillors.  Clerk had spoken with the people who use the present equipment and suggested that the Seated Leg Press, Self-Weighted Rower and Side Surfer would be popular.  Approximate cost £4,135.  Councillors agreed to the purchase of these when the weather improves.
3253.
To further consider and agree communications within the village: to pay for the installation and first three months of WiFi internet for the village hall: Clerk confirmed that payment can be made by cheque for an 18 month contract and is waiting for the invoice. Agreed. 
3254.
Voluntary Support Warden update:  Leaflets and posters have been produced which the Community Warden will pass on to the Clerk.  The Chairman suggested that Councillors could help distribute the leaflet to parishioners.  Clerk suggested that drop in sessions be held at the Community Market and before the next Parish Council meeting.  The Community Warden will support these.  
3255.
To approve the grant application form to the Nineveh Trust to restore Poplar Farm Pond:  Approval given.  To note a condition that the Council will have to maintain it should the restoration take place

3256.
Correspondence:


By email:

a)  Wittersham WI – 1) request to replant the garden at the War Memorial behind the two walls to celebrate the 100 years of the WI – after a short discussion Councillors agreed to this and to a plaque being placed there and thanked the WI as they had also agreed to maintain it.  2) request to have the Wittersham signpost repainted – It had already been noted that this needs doing but it will be a spring job.  It is expected that the pole will need to be replaced. 


b)  KALC/Kent Fire & Rescue Service Consultation: Safety and Wellbeing Plan 2016-18.  Chairman suggested that he send this round to Councillors for their comments and will then put a PC one together.


c)  Outlook on Oxney – Request for a donation towards printing costs – £1000 agreed.


d)  ABC Corporate Property & Projects – Access way within Council Ownership adjacent to Lloyds Green. To note that this is also a PROW and must not be obstructed.


For noting:

e)  Tenterden & Isle of Oxney CFRs – Letter of thanks for donation.


f)   KCC – Parish Tracker Survey – Letter of thanks for time taken in completing this survey.


Previously Forwarded by email:

g)  ABC Leader Briefing note for parishes – Free Sunday parking     h)  ABC Leader Briefing note for parishes – Customer services to return to the Civic Centre     i)  KALC – Sector Led Body – Introduction letter & fact sheet from NALC/SLCC/Assn. Of Drainage Authorities     j)  KALC – Area Committee Minutes of 10/11/15
3257.
To Authorise Payments:


i)  Paul Stern – To replace Church Gate Latch £35  Authorised.


ii)  Reimburse Cllr Rivers for www.voices.uk.net as previously agreed.
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3258.  Working Party Reports:


a) Finance:   Monthly Transaction Statement including Caretaker Transaction Statement.    Agreed.


b)  Planning:


     Decisions received from ABC:  


     15/01198/AS  The Beeches, Blackwall Road – Re-cladding & extending existing American                                Barn, insertion of windows into all elevations, plus installation of access tracks                          


                            & turn out area.                                                           Granted with conditions.


     15/00459/AS  Land between Tyle House Farm & Mount Pleasant                          Refused

c)  Highways – Nothing to report

d)  Public Rights of Way – Clerk reported that Paul Stern is liaising with KCC over the flooding     on PROW  AT82 and KCC has confirmed that AT91A will be realigned where it crosses the back of Jubilee Field. Cllr Parkin reported that part of AT90 was extremely muddy.

e)  Open Spaces – Nothing to report


f)   Cemetery & Churchyard – Permission has been granted by ABC to remove the tree growing within the perimeter wall on the condition that another one replaces it.  Clerk has explained that that isn't possible but have yet to receive a reply. 

3259. 
Reports for noting from Representatives on outside bodies: 

i)  Village Hall Management Committee – Cllr Thom gave a short report.  He has received a quote of £1,500 for CCTV to cover the car park at the back of the hall.  They now have a new Treasurer and Booking Clerk.


ii)  KALC Area Meeting – Minutes have been circulated.


iii)  KALC AGM – Chairman gave a short report.  The committee had been re-elected.

3260.
Date of next Planning Meeting:  to be advised.
3261.
Date of the next Meeting of the Parish Council: 12th January 2016 at 7.30pm.
3262.
Items for Information:

a)  Wittersham PC Website – Stats had been received for the usage during November, Clerk has requested clarification.


b)  Community Asset Register – Clerk reported that she had been informed that an application has been made for the Swan Pub to go on the Register.


c)  Clerk had received an email from Nicholas Hurst with regard to highway problems which she is following up.


d)  Cllr Smith gave an update on the Village Shop Shed.


e)  Cllr Mash informed the meeting that the School Headship is being advertised and they will be shortlisting at the end of January.  A teacher has also resigned.

The meeting closed at 22.12 hrs.

